
Village Assembly Meeting Minutes
September 16, 2024

CALL TO ORDER/MINUTES APPROVAL
The regularly scheduled meeting of the Village of Ardencroft was called to order at 7:05
pm on September 16th, 2024.

The minutes of the previous May 16thmeeting were mailed to residents’ homes along
with the September meeting announcement. The minutes of the May 16th, 2024 meeting
were approved with no corrections.

GUEST SPEAKERS
Councilman John Cartier attended. The Councilman has a monthly newsletter that
people can sign up for. Councilman Cartier sent around the Community Venue report for
the area [attached] and the Property Maintenance Code report for Ardencroft [attached].
A policy topic in New Castle County (NCC) is the property assessment. The last time it
was done was 1983. It’s a 15 million dollar project. Normally property owners in the county
are billed, but this is paid by a property reserve account from federal COVID money. The
assessment is revenue neutral. The County will propose a lowered tax rate to account for
the raised value due to property reassessments. Property owners should be receiving a
letter from the NCC vendor Tyler Technologies this fall. The letter will include the new
assessment and a description of each property. If the description has inaccuracies, please
help them correct the inaccuracies [i.e. the assessment says 2 baths but you only have 1
½ baths]. There is a ninety-day period to appeal property assessments [resolution may
take more than ninety days due to a number of variables]. There will be a firm date
established for this, but the date is not established at this time. The County expects
thousands of appeals between residential and commercial properties. A resident asked if
those with reduced rates due to age will still have reduced rates after the
reassessment–the answer is “yes.” Tax bills will still go out at the usual time period in
2025. NCC is mandated by the state code to collect property taxes, but NCC does not
control the policies of school districts or dictate policies. Whatever the school districts will
do in the wake of reassessment is on them. Contact the Brandywine School District to
inquire about its plans, should you want to.

The Councilman is sponsoring Ordinance 24-059 which proposed modifications to the
fence code in NCC. Most residentially zoned properties can have a fence up to 6ft tall in
the backyard; front yards can now only have 4 ft fences. Public safety response is
impaired by taller fences in the front of the property. In addition, approved materials
must be used for fences.

Councilman Cartier is up for re-election in November. He pledges to remain a supporter
of Ardencroft and an attendee at our Village Assembly meetings. He also pledges some
small grants to help fund our Village projects, as mentioned in the Public Works report
and in the attachment related to Public Works.

OFFICER’S REPORTS
Chair’s Report
Ben Gruswitz reported. In July, Ardencroft had its first Elected Officials Retreat for
recently elected committee members and those finishing the second year of their terms
to talk about goals and visions for the year. Committees had time to plan meeting dates
for the year and to talk about ways to use our new website as well as how to be
compliant.
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There is a Board of Adjustment meeting regarding a new sign for St. Edmond’s on
September 6, 2024 at 6:00pm. St. Edmond’s wants to put up a sign that is closer to
the road than is automatically allowable. [Ben showed a rendering of one of their
signs, available here.] More information can be found at nccde.org/agendacenter.

A resident shared a statement. As it turned out to be a request to the Environment
Committee and was mentioned again in their report, it is mentioned below.

Secretary’s Report
Jennifer Abernethy reported. Postcards were sent out with a reminder of today’s
meeting. We’re happy to report that the ardencroft.delaware.gov website is live and
updated. Please visit the site for information including events, meetings (with agendas,
minutes, etc.), and reminders (i.e. trash update for how to transition from Trash Tech to
Evergreen this month). Jenn is in the process of creating a system for opting into
paperless minutes. We will no longer send out meeting minutes as we have been.
Ardencroft residents can request meeting minutes printed and delivered to them on a
case-by-case basis. All minutes will be available on our Ardencroft website and also on
the Delaware Public Meeting Calendar (https://publicmeetings.delaware.gov/#/ search
keyword “Ardencroft”). Whether the upcoming reminder for opt-in/opt-out comes via
postcard, email or some other combination, please keep an eye out and/or email Jenn at
secretary@ardencroft.delaware.gov to let her know your name, address, and your
preference for how to receive minutes. Keep in mind that mailing minutes after each
meeting costs the Village hundreds of dollars each time, so going paperless will be a
much more reasonable way to avoid such costs and keep everyone informed. A resident
asked if they would be emailed when minutes are available. At this time, residents are
encouraged to check the ardencroft.delaware.gov website for updated
minutes/attachments approximately two or so weeks after meetings conclude; however,
a system of emailing those who opt-in to paperless minutes as a distribution list is also
being discussed. Ben has been sending general information out via email, so if you are
not getting those, send an email to Jenn. The website also has email addresses for
standing and special committees, should you need to reach out to them
(https://ardencroft.delaware.gov/officers-and-committees/).
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Treasurer’s Report
Don Lipari reported. Don discussed the first financial report of FY25, beginning July 1
[attached]. He discussed our current operating account, in which money is set aside for
ARPA and DNREC Tree Planting (for which the Grant just came in). The rest of the
operating account that we have available includes what we’ll use to pay for trash. In
addition, Don discussed the MSA account (for streets and signs) and interest on savings.
Notable line items in the report include the Grant for tree planting, reimbursement of
$2400 for paving the trail at the end of Sunset Lane, and reimbursement of $13,000 for
cutting down the dead Ash trees in the Village last year. Don briefly discussed nominal
administrative expenses and liability insurance fees.

DIRECTORS’ REPORT
No report.

STANDING COMMITTEE REPORTS
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Coordinating Committee
Ben Gruswitz reported. The Coordinating Committee decided on a schedule, and most
Committee meetings will fall the month ahead of the Village Assembly meetings. The
Coordinating Committee will meet virtually on the first Wednesday of the months that
the Village Assembly meets. The tasks include planning the agenda for the Village
Assembly meetings. Most of what the Coordinating Committee talked about will be
discussed this evening. The most recent Coordinating Committee meeting was
September 4, 2024.

Environment Committee
Lisa Surbrook reported. Tree removal permit requests are now on the Ardencroft website.
The procedure to request tree removal approval is as follows: Download a tree
removal permit from the Ardencroft website
https://ardencroft.delaware.gov/tree-removal-permits/. Send an email to
environment@ardencroft.delaware.gov and notify us that you have a tree removal permit
request. A representative from the Environment Committee will visit your leasehold to
review the tree in question and give approval. A signed copy of the tree permit will be
returned to you and a copy kept on file by the Environment Committee. Scott Bowers
and Kevin Nemeth will be taking the lead on tree permits.

TEDI Tree planting in the Fall: Volunteer Clearing Day to prepare for tree planting areas
[clear invasives, etc.] – Saturday, September 28th, 10am – noon. Ben shared a map of the
area on the projector during this time and more specifically discussed the planting area,
types of trees, and planting process. Planting will be Late October/Early November – date
TBD. We are responsible for planting some of the trees (50 trees). Davey Tree will also
plant 150 trees. This tree planting is from the grant we received (discussed earlier in the
Treasurer's report).

Vegetation Survey that Will Ryan is working on: Late Summer/Autumn survey is
underway. Will Ryan has been doing it by season.

Other Events:
Earth Day Clean up and Arbor Day Celebration – April, 2025
Invasive Plant Clearings – Winter 2024 and Spring 2025
Woods Walks - Spring 2025 and Fall 2025

A resident asked if the Environment Committee has discussed a forest stewardship
policy like Arden has. Lisa has talked to Carol Larson about it and the Environment
Committee will discuss a policy to present to Ardencroft.

Ricardo Lebeis requested that the Environment Committee draft and the Village
“institute a forest stewardship policy, like Arden did.”

Regarding this, Ben mentioned that if anyone knows of ordinances passed in the past
that have not been obtained, to let him know. We have all that we could find, in addition
to recently passed ordinances. The exceptions the County makes for the Village
regarding accessory dwelling units or property maintenance as it pertains to a forest
stewardship policy they believe we approved (but probably didn’t) are pertinent to this.
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Finance Committee
No report.

Public Works Committee
Chris Raia reported. Public Works has a replacement design and an estimate for work on
the rotted bridge on Rocky Walk. It’s pending funding from our Tacke Improvements
Funding Initiative. There’s also a new spring that’s sprung up on Rocky Walk. The original
proposal was a construction to add footings for a bridge across it. There was no uplift
protection for that. The current plan is to look at ¾” stone to spread about 12” thick to
elevate the grade in that area. People can walk across and stay dry that way. More to
come on that plan. We fixed a culvert repair on Beech Lane. The biggest initiative is the
paving and pothole project. Public Works met with Peninsula Paving four weeks ago and
walked the job. Wayne Knotts was impressed with their technical expertise. The total
cost exceeds the currently available MSA funds because there is a lot of spider webbing
on the cul de sacs. The proposed project repaves the April Lane and Evergreen cul de
sacs and fixes spots on other cul de sacs. Public Works is working with the Village Chair
on how to pay for that project. That would clear out our MSA funds for future repairs, so
we want to make sure there is a plan. This year is more comprehensive than in the past.
Lastly, Public Works has been addressing drainage next to Greenbriar Path. They will also
powerwash the asphalt there. [There is a footpath map on the ardencroft.delaware.gov
website for those who want to view it. Click on “Community” → “Visitors” → “Map: Foot
Paths”].

Ben Gruswitz discussed a 75th Anniversary Revitalization Project List that Public
Works will attempt to fulfill, should we receive DNREC funding and CTF funding that
we’re seeking. The list of projects include the following: a sign commemorating
Pauline A. Young Park, a new swing structure with an accessible swing for Pauline A.
Young Park, a Village bulletin board improvement, ADA accessible picnic areas for
each of our two parks, trash corrals for each of our two parks [we are getting bins
from Evergreen for those parks in the meantime], safety and decking improvements
to the Curtis Bridge, replacement of the rotted Rocky Walk bridge, replacement of
the handrails at the Sanctuary Path stairs, and Village welcome signs (2) at each
Ardencroft entrance to the Ardens. If we do not get the funds, we would not get the
new swing structure with accessible swing at Pauline A. Young Park, the ADA
accessible picnic areas at each of our two parks, or the Village welcome signs.

A resident asked about former signs that were created for Ardencroft. Those signs
are not exterior-grade signs. Another use for them can be considered at a later time.
A resident pointed out that overgrowth is hiding signage on Upper Greenbriar and
Upsan Downs.

Registration Committee
Annette Hearing reported on behalf of Linda Toman. Ardencroft’s Village elections took
place in May of 2024, with ballots submitted on or before May 16, 2924. There were fifteen
open positions on the ballot. On May 24, 2024, the ballots were officially tallied. The ballot
counting was advertised and open to the community. A three-person group met at the
Buzz Ware Community Center - Linda Toman, Annette Hearing and Jill Emery, a resident
of Ardentown. The 76 anonymous ballots were carefully counted and cross checked for
accuracy. The results were calculated and the residents on the ballot were notified of the
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results. The results of the election were also reported to the Chair and to the Secretary of
our Village. The Committee is discussing how to keep track of residents turning eighteen
and effectively encourage them to vote in national, state, and Village elections. In August,
the Committee assembled ten welcome packets. There are quite a few things in each of
the packets, which need constant updating. Two packets have been delivered and a few
more are set to be delivered soon.

Safety Committee
Jeff Tindall reported. The Safety Committee has been dealing with dog reports and has
sent out a couple of letters to those households. The COmmittee is limited in what they
can do. There is a Google form on the website for any safety concern that residents
would like to report. The Committee is keeping track of those forms as documentation.

SPECIAL COMMITTEES
75th Anniversary/Park Dedication
Dan Rubin reported. The Committee is planning its first meeting. Any members of the
Committee should check their emails for a poll to determine meeting dates. Once a
meeting cadence gets going, there will be more updates. Dan Rubin is the Chair of this
special committee. Members include Kathleen Jost, Waju Christie, Kim Byarm, Pat
Morrison, and Jenn Abernethy.

Aging in Place
This is a three-Ardens initiative with one liaison per Village to work with University of DE
and their Institute for Public Administration regarding health and aging policy/aging in
place. Sam Cocca has agreed to chair this committee, but the Committee has not yet
met.

Archives
Mary Brent Whipple reported. The Archives Committee met on September 11, 2024.
There was good attendance during the Arden Fair at the museum (over 60 people
signed in). We are now able to take credit card payments and PayPal for purchases at the
museum, the Holiday Gift Shop, and the Arden Fair. The Annual Campaign is getting
underway with mailings scheduled for October 4th asking for

contributions to support the museum. The current exhibition is being decommissioned
to make way for a new exhibition which will open October 20th with a reception. THe
new exhibit is titled “Treasures of Childhood: Growing Up in the Ardens.” One of the
projects this summer with ACRA was having the Summer Co-op children draw what
came to mind when they thought about growing up in the Ardens and these drawings
will be on display along with many other objects from the past.

There will be a new printing of the self-guided walking tour of the Ardens and the
museum would like to know the full name of the renamed park in honor of Pauline
Young so it can be put on the map. [Pauline A. Young Park] Also, is there a date of
dedication of the marker for the playground? [Date TBA. There is a new special
committee called “75th Anniversary/Park Dedication Committee” that will plan that
event.]
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The 100th anniversary of the Arden School is this year, and it is unclear if anything will
be planned for this by Arden. If anyone knows about this, please let me, Kathleen
Jost, or the museum know. In 2025 it will be the 20th anniversary of the Arden Craft
Shop Museum and Ardencroft’s 75th anniversary of its founding. The museum is
asking residents of Ardencroft if they have anything to loan to the museum for the
2025 exhibit which will focus on this anniversary. These could be pieces of art by
residents, publications, photographs, etc. If you do have something to loan, please
contact Abby at the museum’s email ardencraftshopmuseum@gmail.com.

On November 17th, there will be an Afternoon with the Artist featuring David
McClintock’s photographs, many of which will be on sale. There will be a short
presentation by Judith Kay followed by refreshments.

Buzz Ware Village Center
Ken Rosenberg reported. The Peddlers, Potions and Practitioners (PPP) event at the Buzz
during this year’s Arden Fair had a good year, grossing approximately $7,500.00 which
will be used for the building renovation fund. Toby Ridings and the planning committee
thank all those from Ardencroft who volunteered. Also, PPP would like to thank Indigo
and her friends for “Chalking the Walk” in preparation for the Arden Fair.

The new ardencroft.delaware.gov site has convenient pointers to many of the other
Arden links, including a link to the Buzz Ware Village Center website:
(www.ardenbuzz.com).

The new water purifier (and electric) has been installed to supply clean water to the
existing water fountain. This is a greener and less-costly solution than the former
monthly delivery of Deerpark 5-gallon water jugs. The PA systems have been labeled and
identified. They are stored in the stage closets.

Some upcoming events of interest:
● 9/22/2024 - Henry George Day - Sadie Somerville
● 10/18/2024 – First Buzz Ware Coffee House for the fall. Note that this date is on the

third Friday of the month due to a Jewish holiday the previous week.
● 11/3/2024 - Over 80’s Reception
● 11/2/2024 – Arden’s Ready Group – Big open house will be from 1 – 5 pm. Jeff Politis

reported the following to me today: Although FEMA grants were not approved for
this cycle, they are working on grants through DNREC to redo and add additional
solar cells and a battery system for ~200K to make the Buzz Ware self-sufficient in
an emergency. More information will be discussed at this meeting.

● 11/9/2024– Alumni Reunion and Celebration of the 100th year of the “new” Arden
School - hosted at the Buzz by Grace Ressler and the Buzz Ware Village Center
Facebook page: https://www.facebook.com/events/1190685115519345

● Arden Artisans Collective Fall Social – next date TBD – check the Buzz Ware online
calendar.

Poultry/Livestock Policy
No report tonight. Annette Hearing shared that the Committee plans on making a
proposal at our November meeting.
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Transmission Lines
Ben Gruswitz reported. This new special committee consists of Ben Gruswitz, the
Directors of the Ardencroft Association, Ardentown’s Trustees, Ardentown’s Chair, and
the general counsel/attorney all these entities share. It was formed in light of Delmarva
Power’s proposed 2026 capital project to replace their current transmission towers and
lines with new towers and lines, along with their plans for clearing trees and vegetation
in the villages forests and on leaseholds proximate to the transmission lines.

Ben previewed two items that were to be proposed later in the meeting in New Business
pertaining to the transmission lines.One is a request for Delmarva to study alternate
paths for its transmission lines. We are asking since the towers have been here for
decades, if they will consider building something for the future that—like everyone
south of us—would follow the railroad tracks instead of cutting through our
residential and valuable forest areas. Ben then reviewed a case-making interactive
website called a “story map” that discusses the issue and request for a feasibility study for
an alternative route. It is found at bit.ly/transmission_lines. It was voted through with
some abstentions at the Ardentownmeeting.With an affirmative vote for a similar
Ardencroft resolution it will be sent to Delmarva and CC’d to a number of elected
officials from the local to federal level. The “story map” outlines where the impact is,
and there’s a map to swipe and see existing conditions vs. the proposed new location
of the lines along the CSX tracks. Delmarva has not operated in good faith or shown
knowledge of the requirements of our easement. They have not made good on what
they should have done while clearing trees beyond our easement in February 2023
and compensating us for the $500/tree fee we were owed. In saying that they can’t
move the line, Delmarva has insisted that CSX makes it difficult for them to use their
right of way, in part by levying fees.

Another motion tonight will be for Ardencroft to be more difficult to work with by
levying fees for transmission lines in our Village. Another issue with the transmission
lines is that there’s lead in the soil. University of DE measured lead four times higher
than what’s considered extremely high lead content in the location by Wilmington
Montessori School. When the transmission lines are replaced, that process will
disturb the soil by the towers. We’ve spent a lot of money and time on fixing issues
related to the transmission lines and their clearing of the easement in 2023. The
proposal is for just compensation for their impact and it puts pressure on Delmarva to
prove why their infrastructure needs to stay in our village and to create as little impact
as possible if they do.

A resident asked if we have the ability to make a further argument based on the
damage from the lead. We are gathering evidence and experts on any number of
different things including lead. Other residents pointed out that federal money
cannot be spent to negatively impact the Ardens while we are on the National
Register of Historic Places, which might be a powerful deterrent. Councilman Cartier
applauded the mapping overview and how compelling it is. Private utilities in DE are
regulated through the DE Public Service Commission. Councilman Cartier urges the
Villages to get on the docket with that Commission and offer testimony as well as
request a ruling about it in whatever capacity they have to affect Delmarva’s plans.
Another resident asked if, as a municipality, we have power to do more. Councilman
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Cartier said our Charter would dictate that. Ben pointed out that our ability to set local
law through ordinances is the advantage we have over surrounding unincorporated
areas,which is why we are putting forward an ordinance draft. See “New Business” for
the discussed ordinance proposals.

Transportation Plan Monitoring Committee
Ben Gruswitz reported. There is an effort to get the speed reduced to 25 mph on Veale
Rd between St. Edmond’s and Marini’s all the way to Harvey. We are getting letters of
support from: Arden, Ardentown, Ardentown Trustees, Arden Club, ACRA, Marini
Produce, St. Edmond’s Academy, Councilman Cartier, Sen. Gay, Rep. Lambert, and
Council of Civic Organizations of Brandywine Hundred (CCOBH). Ben will send the
package of letters out soon with the resolution we already passed supporting the
reduced speed limit.

UNFINISHED BUSINESS

Trash Transition from Trash Tech/SEM to Evergreen
Last pickup for Trash Tech/SEM is 9/17 and 9/24. Please leave bins out until retrieved
by the company. Our new trash company Evergreen is distributing new bins. Once
distributed, residents can call the company to alter sizes. The first pickup is Friday, 9/27.
Every week on Friday mornings, Evergreen will pick up trash, recycling, and yard waste.
See flyer sent to homes [and emailed for those who get Ben’s emails] for details.

There is a current contract dispute and both parties are working with counsel on a
resolution.

NEW BUSINESS
A. Safety Committee Vacancy Nomination.
Tiffany Stigler has resigned from the Safety Committee. We thank her for her service to
Ardencroft through that committee and through the many other things she does for the
Village. Annette Hearing made a motion to “nominate Vaughn Byarm to fill the current
vacancy on the Safety Committee, filling the remainder of the term, until June 30, 2026.”
Vaughan Byarm was on the ballot during the last election and received a lot of votes.
31 votes in favor. None opposed. 3 absentions. The motion passed.

B. Resolution proposal: DNREC 2024 ORPT Grant Support
Jenn Abernethy made a motion “that the Village Assembly adopt the Resolution in
Support of the Ardencroft Public Works Committee’s 2024 Outdoor Recreation,
Parks, and Trails (ORPT) Grant Application as written in the handout” [attached].
The motion then passed with unanimous support.

C. Resolution proposal: Alternative transmission line/tower route feasibility study
Jenn Abernethy made a motion: “that the Village Assembly join Ardentown in
sending a letter requesting Delmarva conduct a feasibility study to explore
alternative routes to their planned transmission line/tower capital project slated for
2026.”
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Wyn Achenbaum proposed an amendment to themotion’s language, replacing
“...explore alternative routes…” with “...fully consider our proposed alternative route, in
addition to any others,...”. The motion to amend was passed unanimously.
The motion requesting the feasibility study passed with unanimous support.

D. Ordinance proposal: ban on new transmission line/tower infrastructure,
impact fee for existing infrastructure
Jenn Abernethy made a motion “...that Ardencroft adopt the draft ordinance in the
handout banning new transmission line/tower infrastructure near village housing
and forests and levy an impact fee for their existing infrastructure” [attached].
Charging them for land rent based on the square footage is roughly $9,000 - $10,000
per year as far as an impact fee is concerned. A short discussion ensued. This was the
first reading of the ordinance. Itwill be voted upon at the November 2024 meeting.

E. Ordinance proposal: remove names of empowered committees across
ordinances
Jenn Abernethy made a motion “that various ordinances identified in the handout
be updated to remove references to committees empowered to perform various
tasks and that appropriate committees be assigned according to internal policy or by
resolution” [attached]. This was the first reading of the ordinance. It will be voted upon
at the November 2024 meeting.

F. Resolution proposal: temporary authority to Environment Committee for tree
removal permits
Jenn Abernethy made a motion “that the Environment Committee have authority to
approve tree removal permits, despite the current ordinance giving that
authorization to Public Works, until such time as the Public Works specification is
removed from the current Tree Removal ordinance.”
The motion passed with unanimous support.

GOOD ANDWELFARE
● The Village sent its condolences to Tobi and Jeromy Sheiker on the passing of

Debbie Sheiker on September 9, 2024.
● The Village thanks Frank Vincent for his years of trash pickup at the Pauline A.

Young Park.
● The Village recognizes Ricardo Lebeis as the inspiration for its proposal

regarding moving the transmission lines from Ardencroft to the railroad tracks.

ADJOURNMENT
The meeting adjourned at 9:17 pm.

Submitted,

Jennifer Abernethy
Jennifer Abernethy, Village Secretary
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ATTACHMENTS
Page(s) Item

11 9/16/24 Village Assembly Meeting Attendance
12 Ardencroft Financial Report - 7/1/2024 - 9/16/2024

13-16 Ardencroft Code Violations
17-18 Ardencroft County Police Incident Report 5/3/24-9/16/24
19-20 Public Works 75th Anniversary Revitalization Project List and Map

21 Resolution in Support of the … Public Works … (ORPT) Grant Application
22-23 Draft Ordinance: Transmission Line Infrastructure
24-27 Draft Changes Removing Empowered Committees
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9/16/24 VILLAGE ASSEMBLY MEETING ATTENDANCE

Residents
1. Jenn Abernethy
2. Joe Achenbaum
3. Wyn Achenbaum
4. Kirsten Anderson Kimberg
5. Scott Bowers
6. Cathy Brown
7. Polly Brown
8. Waju Christie
9. Nick Cocca
10. Sam Cocca
11. Ben Gruswitz
12. Bruce Hamilton
13. Annette Hearing
14. Bill Hulton
15. Mary Lebeis
16. Ricardo Lebeis
17. Lorna Lee
18. Jan Lewis
19. Don Lipari
20. Kirsten Kimberg
21. Ken Morrison
22. Jeanne Orr
23. Amy Pollock
24. Bob Pollock
25. Chris Raia
26. Ken Rosenberg
27. Dan Rubin
28. Carol Saxby
29. Jim Schwaber
30. Lisa Surbrook
31. Jeff Tindall
32. Frank Vincent
33. JohnWenderoth
34.Mary Brent Whipple
35. Janet Williams
36. Michael Wood

Guests
37. John Cartier (County Council)
38. Ruth Panella (Arden)
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